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Finance and Investment Committee

Minutes of the meeting held on 
Tuesday, 02 February 2016 at 09:00 
in the Waddesdon Room, Corporate Services, 
Littlemore Mental Health Centre, Oxford OX4 4XN
	Present:
	

	Lyn Williams
	Non-Executive Director (the Chair/LW)

	John Allison
	Non-Executive Director (JA)

	Stuart Bell
	Chief Executive (the CEO/SB) 

	Martin Howell
	Trust Chair (the Trust Chair/MH) 

	Mike McEnaney
	Director of Finance (the DoF/MME) 

	
	

	In attendance:

	Claire Dalley
	Director of Estates and Facilities (CD) part meeting

	Dan Leveson
	Head of Strategy and Programmes (DL) part meeting

	Dominic McKenny
	Chief Information Officer (DM) part meeting

	Richard Roach
	General Manager – Oxford Pharmacy Store (RR) part meeting

	Kerry Rogers
	Director of Corporate Affairs/Company Secretary (KR)

	Pauline Scully
	Interim Chief Operating Officer (PS) part meeting

	Sean Summers
	Programme Manager (SS) part meeting

	Hannah Smith
	Assistant Trust Secretary (Minutes) (HS)

	
	


	1.
	Welcome and Apologies for absence
	

	a


	No apologies for absence were received. 

	

	2.
a

b


	Minutes of the meeting held on 12 November 2015
The minutes of the meeting held on 12 November 2015 were approved as a true and accurate record.

Matters Arising
The Committee confirmed that the actions from the 12 November 2015 Summary of Actions had been actioned or were on the agenda for the meeting: 2(c); 2(d); 8(a); and 9(a).

	Action



	3. 
a

b

c
	Relocation of Corporate Services
The Chair noted that the Committee had received the business case for the relocation of Corporate Services from Chancellor Court to the Littlemore Mental Health Centre site out-of-session and that the relocation had taken place.  CD confirmed that all Corporate Services had now been relocated to the former Learning & Development (L&D) building at Littlemore whilst L&D had relocated to Unipart.  Chancellor Court would be handed back to the landlord this week and settlement had been reached on dilapidations costs.  Car parking pressures at the Littlemore site would be handled as part of the Trust’s overall approach to car parking management across all sites.  The CEO added that the Trust’s closure of its back office corporate site at Chancellor Court and consolidation onto its existing site at Littlemore was important and necessary in the current economic climate and given the savings this afforded.  

The Chair reminded CD and the Executive that all business cases for capital expenditure over £500,000 needed to be approved by the Committee and should therefore be presented to the Committee well in advance of deadlines.  

The Committee noted the oral update.

	

	4. 
a

b

c
	Capital Programme sub-committee minutes

The DoF gave an oral update and noted that the draft minutes of the most recent meeting were not yet available.  The meeting had reviewed the capital programme and tracked existing projects but had not made any new approvals.  Slippage of approximately £900,000 on the capital programme was forecast through deferral across a number of projects, including some IT projects, which would be included in the capital programme for 2016/17.  

The CEO asked about Monitor’s review of capital programmes.  The DoF replied that Monitor was focusing on capital to revenue switches with a reporting threshold of 15 per cent.  The Trust’s slippage of approximately £900,000 on its capital programme would not fall within this category.  

The Committee noted the oral update.  


	

	5. 
a

b

c
	Manor and Tindal Sites disposal update

CD and the DoF tabled a report which provided an update on the Manor and Tindal disposal, further to the discussion which had taken place at the Board meeting in private on 27 January 2016.  The Committee noted the phased sale, with partial deferred consideration, approach and emphasised the importance of completion by the end of March 2016.  CD noted that reports on the financial viability of the buyer were very positive and that a default on a major development was unlikely.  

The Committee discussed the legal charges to be placed on the Manor site, to secure the final payment instalment, and also ideally upon the Tindal site.  The Chair noted that the Trust would need to make a provision for the difference between the value of the charge and the value of the Manor site, unless a charge could also be placed on the Tindal site.  If a charge on Tindal could not be achieved then the difference would be approximately £300,000.   The DoF agreed and reported that Monitor had also been informed of this and this had been formally included in the Q3 submission.  The Trust would be discussing the potential charge on the Tindal site with the buyer and setting out the case that this would not pose a risk to the buyer’s development on the site.  The Committee supported this approach. 

The Committee noted the report.  
	

	6.
a

b

c

d
	South Buckinghamshire Rationalisation and Relocation of Clinical Services

CD presented Paper FIC 05/2016 which set out the business case for the rationalisation of the estate in South Buckinghamshire.  She explained that the Council had served eviction notices on the Trust for some of the properties it was operating from but that the Council had provided forewarning of this and extensions of the Trust’s occupancy.  The recommended solution from the business case (option 5) would lead to a significant reduction in the Trust’s property portfolio, recurring revenue savings and enhanced security of tenure for mental health services provided in Amersham and High Wycombe.   The reduction in property costs would equate to savings of approximately £361,000 in FY17 and £403,000 in recurrent savings thereafter; the estimated capital investment to achieve these savings was £978,000.  Over a 5 year period however, the Trust would be in a more positive cash position by approximately £1 million.  Option 5 had been recommended by the Interim Chief Operating Officer, service directors and clinical directors but the report had not yet been presented to the Capital Programme sub-committee although its members were aware that it would be considered by this Committee today.   

The Chair noted that the recommended solution proposed that capital investment be made into a building which the Trust currently leased for the next 4 years.  He asked that CD explore options to renew/extend the lease for a longer period.  JA agreed that this would be sensible and that the Trust should not invest considerably in a building it would only benefit from for a few years.  

The Trust Chair asked whether the recommended solution also had the support of commissioners and whether consultation would be required.  CD replied that she did not believe consultation was required where services were still being delivered but that she would check with the Interim Chief Operating Officer on the opinion of commissioners.  The Chief Executive added that as the proposed moves had been precipitated by the eviction notice from the Council, the Trust had needed to identify alternative options to house its services.  The Committee noted that not all the moves were to be from properties from which the Trust had been evicted and that some moves to support the rationalisation would be voluntary and may therefore be subject to notice periods and additional costs.   The Committee requested more information the cashflow implications of the proposals.  

The Committee APPROVED the relocation of clinical services in South Buckinghamshire (as per option 5 in the business case) subject to the comments above and confirmation of: (i) options to renew/extend the lease on the building which the Trust currently leased for the next 4 years; and (ii) cashflow implications.

CD left the meeting.  DL and SS joined the meeting.   


	CD/
MME
CD/
MME

MME



	7.
a

b

c

d

e

f
	Draft Operational Plan, business planning and Cost Improvement Programme (CIP) FY17

DL presented Paper FIC 03/2016 which set out the Draft Operational Plan for 2016/17 (FY17) which would be submitted to Monitor.  He noted that this would be subject to further development, in particular to set out challenges in relation to capacity and demand and the pressures on services.  The draft operational plan had not been co-produced with partners or Clinical Commissioning Groups (CCGs) but would be shared with CCGs and would also be discussed at an upcoming Governors’ seminar.  

PS joined the meeting.  

The Trust Chair expressed concern about the Trust’s ability to meet its CIP target of £8.1 million for FY17 which was set out as one of the assumptions in the Draft Operational Plan.  He emphasised the importance of setting a budget which was deliverable.  PS agreed with these concerns about meeting the current CIP target and noted that the first wave of service reviews had not identified sufficient savings.  She suggested that it would be more motivating for staff if the target were to be amended to be realistic and achievable.  The Chief Executive added that the Executive had also considered this.  He noted that it was important to be clear with Monitor early in the business planning for 2016/17 about: the challenges faced; the balance between revenue justification and cost improvement/savings; the services where the Trust was losing money on provision and which may not be viable to continue to be provided without additional revenue; and setting a realistic control total for the Trust to work towards.  The DoF emphasised the importance of not running down cash balances as this would impact upon the Trust’s robustness and ability to be flexible and its dependence upon commissioners.  

The Chair guided the Committee to focus discussion on:

· seeking additional revenue but being prepared to stop activity and cease providing services in areas which were losing money, unless additional revenue was provided; 
· setting a realistic but challenging target for CIPs; and 
· maintaining cash sustainability. 

The Committee noted that it was not in a position to discuss a list of services which the Trust would be prepared to stop providing in the absence of further funding.  PS confirmed that a list of such services was in the process of being developed but this would need to be checked with clinical directorates and finance teams.  DL noted that, subject to the outcome of these checks, this list of services would necessitate further amendments into the Operational Plan.  

The Committee discussed the CIP target for FY17 and agreed that this should be reset.  DL stated that the CIP tracker included plans for £4.5 million in validated savings with plans for another £2 million under development.  50 per cent of the plans currently under development could be anticipated as being achievable.  The Committee noted that, subject to further discussion on the FY17 Financial Plan, a FY17 CIP target which was closer to £5.5 million may be more realistic.  The Committee considered the relative contributions of the directorates to CIP planning and noted the significant contribution from the Adult Directorate, which was also the most efficient clinical directorate in terms of benchmarking through national reference costs.  PS added that there would be more challenge on the other clinical directorates in relation to CIPs and where the Trust was providing services and should aim to continue to provide services.  

Subject to the comments above, the Committee noted the Draft Operational Plan FY17.  

	

	8.
a
b

c

d

e
	FY17 Financial Plan and CIP report

The DoF gave a presentation on the FY17 Financial Plan and presented Paper FIC 04/2016 which set out FY16 CIP delivery against target.  He set out the Financial Strategy to find headroom from within existing resources and system-wide resources to maintain and improve existing levels and quality of patient care and achieve a positive cashflow through: securing income that reflected a fair and competitive price; ensuring real health gain in all investments; targeting reduction in all overheads, including estate rationalisation; driving increased productivity and quality with no net increase in funding; planning for the delivery of cash releasing efficiency targets at significant levels; mitigating financial risk through forward planning and contingencies; and robust financial governance.  

The DoF set out the FY16 forecast outturn and noted the forecast positive variance of £1.2 million Earnings Before Interest, Taxation, Depreciation and Amortisation which was better than plan.  The forecast Income and Expenditure (I&E) position was also better than plan with a forecast positive variance of £3.6 million, although overall forecast I&E was still a deficit position of £1.8 million against a planned deficit of £5.4 million.  He set out the FY17 latest Financial Plan and assumptions against the FY16 forecast.  

The Committee noted the impact of the FY17 CIP target upon the FY17 Financial Plan and considered whether, if the FY17 CIP target was reduced from £8.1 million closer to £5.5 million, the impact could be offset by increasing income/revenue or reducing losses.  The CEO highlighted that lack of revenue, rather than CIP savings or relative efficiency, was the key issue to be tackled and which may make a significant positive difference along with ceasing loss-making activity.  The outcome of the first wave of service reviews had demonstrated the challenge of identifying further CIP savings.  The Committee considered the month 9 CIP report and noted under-delivery against plan as at month 9 and that a shortfall of 9 per cent or £450,000 to the FY16 CIP target was forecast.  JA referred to the reasons set out in the report for having not met CIP targets and suggested that a more directive, and less consultative, approach in the future may be necessary and that there should still be a drive to achieve further CIPs.  The Committee discussed how to set a FY17 CIP target which would be realistic but also a stretch target to provide some achievable challenge to meet.  The Committee suggested that the FY17 CIP target should be reset from £8.1 million to between £5.5 million and £6.5 million, subject to final decision by the Executive.   

The Committee considered FY17 options and noted that although Monitor had suggested a control total of an I&E deficit of £3.4 million, it may be more prudent to work to an I&E deficit of £2.4 million which would improve upon the suggested control total and deliver a Financial Sustainability Risk Rating (FSRR) of 2.  The control total which Monitor had suggested would lead to a FSRR of 1.75 which was at odds with Monitor’s previous expectations that the Trust should work on financial sustainability to achieve a FSRR of 3.  The Committee noted that revising the FY17 CIP target would impact upon how to achieve the FY17 Financial Plan and the more prudent proposed I&E deficit position of £2.4 million.  The Committee suggested that the impact be offset by increasing income/revenue or, failing this, reducing services by ceasing provision of loss-making services.  Given current levels of efficiency, achieving sustainable and improved levels of income/revenue was essential.  The contingency reserve would be £3.7 million.  

The Committee noted the presentation on the FY17 Financial Plan and the noted the CIP report.  

DL and SS left the meeting. RR joined the meeting.
	

	9.
a

b

c

d
	Oxford Pharmacy Store (OPS) business case
RR presented Paper FIC 07/2016 which set out the business case for OPS to move to larger premises.  The Trust Chair added that the proposal was predicated on the growth of OPS and noted the progress which OPS had made from being in a loss making position four years ago to making a positive contribution in the last three years and the further contribution which could be made if OPS had extra stock storage space available.  

The Chair asked about risks which could make the proposed move unviable, for example in relation to unlicensed products or regulatory risks.  RR replied that there were risks because OPS was competing in a commercial market place.  OPS also needed to develop relationships with organisations which provided licences so that it did not lose business from marketing unlicensed products which subsequently became licensed.  RR said he was confident that the business was safe, robust and would grow.  

The Committee noted that the proposed move into larger premises was one which had been anticipated for a few years in order to allow OPS to expand and grow.  

The Committee noted that pharmacy services would not be inconvenienced by the proposed move by OPS.  The DoF added that pharmacy services could remain where they were based presently or consider making use of the space vacated by OPS.  
	

	e
	The Committee APPROVED the proposed move by OPS to larger premises, noting that this may be subject to appropriate liaison with Estates.  


	

	10.
a

b
	Utilisation of reserves report

The DoF provided an oral update and noted that reserves of £1.5 million could be achieved against a planned forecast of £1.8 million.  He explained that there had been a reduction from the half-year position due to an increase in operational costs of approximately £270,000; an increase in IT costs of approximately £74,000; the impact of depreciation of approximately £60,000; the impact of additional Disclosure and Barring Service checks and the CIP shortfall to plan.  

The Committee noted the update.

	

	11.
a

b
	Cashflow forecast to 31 December 2016

The DoF presented Paper FIC 06/2016 which showed actual results as at 31 December 2015 and a forecast to 31 December 2016.  The cashflow position at 31 March 2016 was forecast at £14.1 million which was £0.9 million ahead of plan.  

The Committee noted the report. 

DM joined the meeting.

	

	12.
a

b

c

d
	Information Management and Technology (IM&T) status report
DM  presented Paper FIC 08/2016 which provided a summary of IM&T activities and programme of work including updates on: the Electronic Health Record service; IT service; Information Management and Business Intelligence service; Information Governance service; and risks and issues. 

The Chair asked for an update on the implementation of Carenotes.  DM reported that although feedback had been positive on the mobile workstream, this was not the case with the technical or clinical workstreams.  The Trust was in discussion with the software provider about the increased capacity which the provider would need to make available in order to provide updates and fixes.  The Committee noted that this was a disappointing outcome and that: (i) the issues were being escalated by the Trust to senior levels within the software provider; and (ii) the Trust was withholding some implementation fees due to performance issues.    

The Chair asked for an update on the performance of the CUBE.  He noted that the report set out that there was a complex/protracted approach to extracting, transferring and loading data from source systems onto the data warehouse and then on to the CUBE for end user self-service and that the CUBE was not performing as hoped for to provide a scalable business solution.  DM agreed and said that with hindsight more attention should have been paid to the requirements; there should have been less use of contract staff in the development; and a series of focused CUBEs should have been developed rather than a single CUBE.  The Information Management and Business Intelligence team was working on addressing the issues and working through the constraints of the legacy reporting environment but this would take time and resources.  

PS and the CEO left the meeting. 

The Committee noted the report.

DM left the meeting. 


	

	13.
a
	Any Other Business 
None. 


	

	The meeting was closed at: 11:41. 
	

	Date of next meeting:  

· Tuesday, 15 March 2016: 09:00-11:30 
	


BOD 41/2016


(Agenda item: 15(i))
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